PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 13, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 13, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Chairman Quintal then chose to take some of the evening’s agenda items out of order, to accommodate the schedules of those who were presenting articles.

Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 12

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund the Town Promotion Fund pursuant to Chapter 4 of the Acts of 1993, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, presented the annual article relative to the Town Promotion Fund.   Mr. Hartmann explained the intent and the mechanics behind the Promotion Fund, and he compared the amount collected through the Hotel/Motel tax this year ($627,010) to the previous year ($655,487), resulting in a decrease of $28, 477.  The total funding to be approved for FY2010 through Article 12, he said, is $282,200.00.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 15

To see if the Town will vote to transfer the care, custody, management and control of the property shown on Town Assessors’ Plat 92 as Lot 5, from the Town Treasurer for tax title purposes to the Conservation Commission for conservation purposes pursuant to G.L. c. 40, §8C ; and further to authorize the Conservation Commission and the Board of Selectmen to execute any and all instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the vote taken hereunder, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Mr. Hartmann explained that Article 15 will finally resolve the $1.81 million Challenge Grant awarded to the Town from the State.    The State granted these funds, he noted, with the stipulation that the Town place a conservation restriction (“CR”) on the Town Forest and the Briggs Estate.   Mr. Hartmann discussed the three exclusions that the Town has proposed to the CR, to which the State has agreed:
· Exclude approximately 86 acres of the Briggs Property adjacent to Indian Brook School for a school expansion area

· Designate a potential public well site

· Establish reasonable rights of way for abutting property owners 

As part of the CR agreement, Mr. Hartmann said, the State has asked that the Town designate a landlocked, 44-acre parcel adjacent to the State Forest as conservation land (as outlined in Article 15), thereby completing the agreement.  
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 15 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 20

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer, or borrow a sum of money for the purposes of financing the following water pollution abatement facility projects: repair, replacement and/or upgrade of septic systems, pursuant to agreements with the Board of Health and residential property owners; including without limitation all costs thereof as defined in Section 1 of Chapter 29C of the General Laws; to determine whether this appropriation shall be raised by borrowing from the Massachusetts Water Pollution Abatement Trust or otherwise, or take any other action relative thereto.

OFFICE OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Hartmann noted that Article 20 is a recurring article related to the Town’s Title V Betterment Program for septic system upgrades.  Mr. Hartmann discussed the program, made available through the Massachusetts Water Pollution Abatement Trust, and he shared some statistics on the number of households the Town has assisted in repairing/replacing failed septic systems.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 20 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Comment

Walter Morrison, Chairman of the Plymouth Airport Commission, addressed the Board to clarify the Plymouth Municipal Airport Master Plan.  Mr. Morrison acknowledged his fellow commissioner, Bill Burke, and Tom Maher, Airport Manager, who accompanied him during public comment.  Mr. Morrison stated that the Airport Commission has unanimously voted to keep the Airport’s current B2 category, thereby maintaining the same pavement thickness and, thus, the same compatible aircraft.  The Commission, he said, has sought to keep the Airport’s operations as fair and as noise compatible with the surrounding area as possible.  Mr. Morrison noted that the Commission has held several public hearings with West Plymouth residents and the public at large, and he reassured the Selectmen that the Commission will do its best to address the concerns that the community has shared regarding the Airport.  
Bill Burke of the Airport Commission wished to address any misinformation that may have arisen from some citizen complaints regarding the Airport Master Plan.  He provided the Board with further details on the Master Plan and reiterated the Commission’s decision to maintain the Airport’s B2 category and, thus, the aircraft size that it can accommodate.  The lengthening of the Airport’s two runways, Mr. Burke explained, will improve safety and reduce noise; safety and noise compatibility, he said, is the only reason behind the Commission’s decision to make these changes.   Mr. Burke asserted that the final Master Plan document will be publicly presented before the Selectmen.
Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares thanked the members of the Airport Commission for their outstanding service and for their willingness to appear at the meeting and clarify the facts around the Master Plan.   Selectman Machado expressed his appreciation that the Commission took the opportunity to meet with the neighbors of West Plymouth.
Barry Meltzer provided the annual report for Plymouth’s No Place for Hate Committee (“NPFH”).  Within his report, Mr. Meltzer discussed NPFH’s mission and the many activities and events the committee has conducted in support of that mission.   He announced the address of the new NPFH website and reminded the public of the Annual Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Prayer Breakfast on January 19th.  
Joan Bartlett addressed the Board to provide a progress report on behalf of the Friends of Stephens Field.   The Friends of Stephens Field volunteer group, she explained, was formed after last year’s Annual Town Meeting at which the Town voted to expand the park onto the former DPW properties, an action, which, she said, is in keeping with the Master Plan’s recommendation that the Town acquire contiguous parcels to expand its recreational areas.   Ms. Bartlett listed a number of recommendations for Stephens Field that the Friends group has offered to the Town, along with some volunteer projects that they are working on to help the Town improve and maintain the park. 
In response to a question from Selectman Mahoney, Mr. Sylvia discussed the 21E environmental study that must be conducted at the former DPW site adjacent to Stephens Field, because the area had previously been used as a dump site.   The Town estimates that the study will take approximately six months from beginning to end, Mr.,. Sylvia said, and several opportunities for funding of this study are being investigated.
Richard Serkey spoke about his reaction to the announcement that Mr. Sylvia would receive a sizeable severance package upon his departure from the Town Manager’s position in February.   Mr. Serkey praised Mr. Sylvia for his performance as Town Manager and noted that he did not fault Mr. Sylvia for accepting what is contractually obligated to him, but he urged the Board to look closely at future contracts and avoid providing such provisions to the next administrator.

Vice Chairman Malaguti reviewed some history with regards to contracts between the Town and its former administrators / executive secretaries.  Plymouth’s first Town Manager, he noted, was given a one year severance within his contract, and Selectmen have since whittled down the severance option in contracts with subsequent administrators.  The Town Manager’s position has few protections, Vice Chairman Malaguti said, and thus it is typical for administrators to negotiate protective provisions of this sort.   Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that Mr. Sylvia took few vacation and sick days and spent much time working late and attending numerous meetings, and he speculated that, had the Board realized that such an accrual of unused time would take place, perhaps the contract would have been negotiated differently.   Regardless, he said, the Board must take the brunt of the blame in this matter, and this controversy should not overshadow the fine job that Mr. Sylvia has done as Town Manager.  

Chairman Quintal cited Section 3-4-2 of the Town Charter that was in existence when Mr. Sylvia’s contract was negotiated, noting that it was required that the Town Manager receive termination pay equal to one month for each year of service, not to exceed three years, with the stipulation that 60 days notice of resignation be given.   This resignation comes at a bad time during an economic downturn, he said, but these provisions will likely be considered during contractual negotiations with the next Town Manager.

Selectman Mahoney echoed the comments made by Mr. Serkey, noting his belief that, despite the controversy over the severance package, Mr. Sylvia worked many late hours and set a high standard of performance to which the next Town Manager must measure.

Town Manager’s Report
Grant Award for Eel River Headwaters Project – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town has received $350,000 from NRCS for the Eel River Headwaters Project.  This grant, he said, brings the total grant monies for the construction of this project to $1,750,000.   Mr. Sylvia provided further information on the Eel River Headwaters restoration and recognized Environmental Manager David Gould for the remarkable work that he and his staff are doing to manage and protect Plymouth’s vast array of natural resources. 

Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Philippe Ducrot, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: January 16, 17, 23, and 24, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (for the dates outlined above) for Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Common Victualler (New)

· Indian River Inn, 601 State Road, William Chase.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Indian River Inn / William Chase.   
Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Common Victualler (New Owner)

· Plymouth Subway, Inc., 300 Colony Place, Hemal Patel (New Owner).  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Plymouth Subway, Inc. / Hemal Patel.   

Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Plymouth Country Club, 22 Warren Avenue is requesting a Change of Manager from Randle G. St. John to Kenneth Kupferberg.  Issuance of this license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager for Plymouth Country Club from Randle G. St. John to Kenneth Kupferberg.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Pole Petition

· NSTAR and Verizon Petition 1674676

        One petition covering the relocation of one new pole on Thomas Avenue in Plymouth.     This pole is being relocated to accommodate a new service at 9 Thomas Avenue.

· NSTAR and Verizon Petition 1645635

One petition to place three new poles on Commerce Way in Plymouth.  These poles are necessary for a new traffic signal at the Route 44 WB ramp and Commerce Way Intersection.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved two Pole Petitions for NSTAR and Verizon (as outlined above).  
Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Committee Appointment / Harbor – The Board re-appointed Perrin Hughes to a citizen-at-large seat on the Harbor Committee, for a term effective through June 30, 2010.

Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board appointed Martha Stone to the Recycling Committee, for a term effective through June 30, 2010. 

Launch of New Town Website
Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town of Plymouth will launch its new and improved website on Wednesday, January 14th, 2009.   After months of collaborative work between the Town’s Website Re-Design Committee and Virtual Town Hall (the company that constructs and supports the website), he explained, the launch will make available a site that is both aesthetically and functionally superior to our current site.  Mr. Sylvia displayed images of the new site on the SmartBoard and outlined the following highlights:

· A new, historical theme with a “blended masthead” of Plymouth images

· An updated layout providing organizational and functional improvements, resulting in the elimination of clutter and more intuitive site navigation.  

· Enhanced informational listings for Residents, Businesses, and Visitors that will now group relevant links by category, making it easier to find several links related to one topic in one central place

· A rotating slideshow that will allow us to present seasonal images of Plymouth’s diverse landscapes, neighborhoods, attractions, and people. 

· An improved search engine that will provide web visitors with better access to the specific information they seek.

Mr. Sylvia recognized the Town employees who participated in the Website Re-Design Committee: George Dunbar, Susan Merrifield, Kim Michaelis, Tiffany Park, Pearl Sears, Roxanne Whitbeck, and additional contributor Donna Vecchiarello of PACTV. 

Tiffany Park, Assistant to the Board of Selectmen and member of the Website Re-Design Committee, briefly discussed the committee’s activities to revamp the website and its plans to make continuous improvements.

Town Manager’s Position – Search Options

Chairman Quintal referenced Human Resources Director Robert Kety’s memo dated December 12, 2008 regarding considerations and recommendations relative to recruitment of a new town manager.  The Board began discussion on recruitment options, expenses, confidentiality, and the effect that the forthcoming charter proposal will have upon the Town’s ability to attract qualified candidates, if passed by Town Meeting.
Selectman Tavares offered suggestions for proceeding with the search for a new town manager, encouraging the Board to make some decisions on the initiation of the search process, advertising, and the manner in which candidates will be reviewed.
Selectman Machado emphasized his belief that the candidate chosen to serve as Plymouth’s next town manager should either live within Plymouth or a nearby community.
Vice Chairman Malaguti discussed some of his thoughts on the recruitment and training process, and he noted that Town Counsel will need to clarify the legality of residency requirements.   He made a motion to postpone the advertising and active recruitment of a new town manager until after April Town Meeting.
The Board discussed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion and returned to the topic of recruitment.  Selectman Tavares reiterated his suggestion that a chronological action plan of specific steps be created, comprising of a conversation with the Assistant Town Manager and continuing with the development of the town manager’s salary and benefits package.   Realistically, Selectman Tavares said, a new town manager may not be in place until at least August 2009. 
Chairman Quintal agreed with the suggestions offered by his colleagues, but noted his belief that the charter decision will factor heavily into the recruitment process.  He offered his recommendation that the Assistant Town Manager serve as Acting Town Manager until April Town Meeting.
Vice Chairman Malaguti withdrew his motion.
Selectman Tavares recommended that the Human Resources Director meet with the Board in two weeks with information on salaries, contracts, and recruitment processes.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Chapter 40B Hearing / Department of Housing & Community Development – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted an article in the Massachusetts Municipal Association’s (“MMA”) newsletter, The Beacon, regarding the Department of Housing & Community Development (“DHCD”) and Chapter 40B.  Apparently, he explained, DHCD scheduled a hearing to discuss Chapter 40B, but due to inadequate notice of the hearing, MMA and the Inspector General’s Office had to submit written testimony.   Vice Chairman expressed his frustration with DHCD and Chapter 40B, and he speculated whether Senate President Murray was aware of this insufficiently-advertised hearing.
Concerns About GATRA Hub – Selectman Machado requested an update on the Town’s response to concerns about the loitering of homeless individuals around the GATRA Bus hub on Memorial Drive, across from the St. Peter’s Parish Center.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he will provide an update for the Board on this matter.

Water Conservation Initiatives – Selectman Machado noted the availability of new waterless urinals that have been designed to conserve water.  He touted the benefits of installing these urinals throughout the Town’s municipal facilities—a measure, he speculated, that could potentially conserve 40,000 gallons of water in one year.  
New Business
Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Selectman Mahoney reported that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”) voted unanimously to seek an extension of time to present its recommendations to the Selectmen.  The committee, he said, will not be ready until at least mid-March, as it continues to review responses from vendors in an effort to ascertain cost comparisons.   Selectman Mahoney noted that the consulting firm of Weston & Sampson will have some definitive numbers in place by the date of the SWAC’s presentation.

Selectman Machado acknowledged the reasons for the delay request but emphasized the need to have a decision on the Town’s solid waste program in place by April 1st.  Chairman Quintal asked by what deadline the DPW would need a decision in order to successfully execute a change in the Town’s program.  Selectman Mahoney explained that the economy is affecting the Town’s recycling commodities to the point that it is now paying to have its recyclables removed.   In addition, Selectman Mahoney noted, SEMASS is going to meet with the SWAC in February to offer a proposal that the Town renegotiate its disposal contract.

No objections were made to the SWAC’s request for a delay of its solid waste presentation until mid-March.

Alarm Violations – Chairman Quintal asked the Town Manager to review the Town’s bylaw on false-alarm violations and the process for notifying residents and businesses of these violations.
Wastewater Facility – Chairman Quintal requested an update on the Town’s wastewater facility.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Board will be provided with an update on the matter in a forthcoming executive session.
Graffiti in North Plymouth – Chairman Quintal expressed concern about graffiti on a vacant building in North Plymouth (formerly Wayne’s Seafood) which faces St. Mary’s Parish.   Mr. Sylvia responded that, while the Town can offer free graffiti-cleaning kits to residents and businesses, it cannot be responsible for cleaning graffiti off of private property.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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